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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council held in the Village Hall at 7:30pm on Tuesday 14th May 2019
Present: D Walker, Cllr N Dalton (Chair), Cllr W Pearson (Vice Chair), Cllr V Phillipps, Cllr A Lovett, Cllr J Santoro, Cllr R Gower and Cllr M Hunter
Also in attendance:  Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council) and 15 members of the public
1. Declaration of Acceptance of Office – All Councillors
All Councillors completed their Declaration of Acceptance of Office forms which were witnessed and countersigned by the Clerk prior to the start of the meeting.
2. Election of Officers for the ensuing year
D Walker welcomes new Councillors and residents to the meeting, stating it had been a pleasure to be on the Council for the last 32 years and was pleased by the visible results (the village hall).

(a) Chair
Both Cllr W Pearson (proposed by Cllr M Hunter, seconded by Cllr R Gower) and Cllr N Dalton (proposed by Cllr V Phillipps, seconded by Cllr J Santoro) were nominated to be Chair. Both put forward their case for being Chair and the Council voted. Cllr W Pearson received three votes and Cllr N Dalton received four votes, Cllr N Dalton was elected as Chair.

(b) Vice Chair
Cllr W Pearson was elected as Vice Chair, proposed by Cllr J Santoro, seconded by Cllr A Lovett, all in favour.

(c) Declaration of Acceptance of Office – Elected Chair
The Declaration of Acceptance of Office as Chair was completed by Cllr N Dalton. Cllr N Dalton thanked D Walker for his dedication to the village and Council and hoped they could arrange a formal thank you at a later date.

3. Apologies
Apologies were received from Nottinghamshire County Councillor John Cottee and Rushcliffe Borough Councillor Reg Adair.

4. Councillors
(a) New Councillor Training
It was agreed to book six places for the 17th July session at Normanton on Soar village hall.

(b) Code of Conduct
The adopted Code of Conduct which Councillors must abide by was circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.

(c) Councillor Areas of Responsibility
Website – Cllr N Dalton and Cllr V Phillipps
Flagpole – Cllr J Santoro
Village Safety (to include Neighbourhood Watch and CCTV) – Cllr M Hunter, Cllr A Lovett and Cllr R Gower
Allotments – Cllr W Pearson

Highways and Footpaths – Cllr W Pearson and Cllr R Gower

Defibrillator – Cllr M Hunter

(d) Members’ Registered Interests
All Councillors must complete two copies, one to be returned to Rushcliffe Borough Council and the second needs to be returned to the Clerk.

(e) GDPR Security Compliance Checklist (New Councillors)
The GDPR Security Compliance Checklist form was completed by Cllr M Hunter and Cllr R Gower.
(f) Election Expenses Form
All Councillors must complete and return this to Rushcliffe Borough Council regardless of whether any expenses were incurred.
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5. Declaration of Interest
None
6. Open Session

A resident disputed the division of Parish Council responsibilities stating the flagpole was not a responsibility. The resident felt there should be delegation of headings such as the environment, highways and planning. Cllr N Dalton responded that for planning it was necessary for Councillors to come together to address matters and that the roles agreed tonight were a basis for going forward and would be reviewed. It was agreed that including the environment was a good point and that with the expertise within the village a proposal could be put forward to the next meeting.

A resident reported about the ‘Get to know your village’ event in East Leake where he had seen kit to hire for measuring vehicle speeds which could be used in Rempstone. The resident had written to the police to find out why the mobile speed enforcement vehicle was not used on Ashby Road. Cllr M Hunter had seen vehicle on Ashby Road last week. Cllr V Phillipps also raised concerns about the speed of vehicles on Loughborough Road.

This led to the discussion of other Highways concerns in the village. Cllr J Cottee had arranged for the siding up of the verge by the crossroads but the pavement was still crumbling from the HGVs mounting the curb despite previous repairs. Other issues raised included the need for a right turn lane on the A60 turning into the village from Loughborough, repainting the 30mph sign on the road as you enter the village, the double yellow lines up to the crossroads and the build-up of weeds and rubbish in the central areas at the traffic lights.

It was suggested the British Gypsum lorries should be directed right at the crossroads rather than through the village as with vehicles directed to Wymeswold Industrial Park.
7. Chair’s Review

Cllr N Dalton recorded thanks to D Walker and the support from J Walker over the years, a special presentation would be made at a later date.

The planning application for Welfare Field had been refused, the report from Rushcliffe Borough Council was the most comprehensive list of reasons ever seen by the Parish Council for a planning application. The poultry farm application deadline had been extended again until June 2019. A resident offered to print A3 planning documents if the Parish Council needed them now Rushcliffe Borough Council no longer sent paper documents. The Parish Council was grateful for this offer.

8. Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday 12th March 2019
The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 12th March 2019 were accepted, approved and signed by Cllr N Dalton as a true and accurate record of the meeting. Proposed by Cllr A Lovett, seconded by Cllr W Pearson.
9. Planning
19/00843/FUL - Land at Dales Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone - Change of use from agricultural land to leisure
use and erection of five Shepherd Huts including hardstanding and new access track. This application was

discussed at the meeting, the applicant took questions from the Council. The site will mainly be in

operation between April and October with the huts most likely stored in the farmyard over winter.

Vehicle access will be from Wymeswold Road only, whilst pedestrian access will also be available from
Wysall Lane. Cllr J Santoro stated it was great to see young people doing something in the village and

that diversification was necessary to keep farms viable. Cllr N Dalton agreed it was nice to see young
people being enterprising. Cllr M Hunter raised concerns over the security of the site, the applicants
noted internal security gates would be installed. Cllr A Lovett was comfortable with the application for

five huts assuming it was well screened and didn’t end up looking like a caravan site. The Councillors
voted and were all in favour of the application.
19/00884/FUL - Clifton Lodge, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Erection of car port to side of existing garages (retrospective). – PC no objection, pending decision
19/00734/FUL – Penfold, 10 Wymeswold Road, Rempstone - Single storey rear extension, alterations to roof,
first floor front and rear extensions, new chimney to side, new front porch, and rendering and cladding of
dwelling. – PC no objection, pending decision
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19/00617/FUL - The Bothy, 8 Main Street, Rempstone - Construct single storey garden room to rear. – PC no
objection, permission granted
19/00583/FUL - Former TRS Building, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Demolition of existing derelict TRS
building and construction of replacement building for use as holiday let. – PC no objection, pending decision

19/00363/FUL and 19/00438/LBC - Clifton Lodge, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Demolition of existing
garage and construction of two storey garage. – Withdrawn
19/00216/LBC - Clifton Lodge, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Replace ground floor windows,
repair/renovate upper floor windows, remove replace and repaint render, and replace rainwater items.
Permission granted
19/00109/OUT - Land North of Main Street, Rempstone – Outline planning for construction of 33 residential dwellings together with provision of a 24 space community car park and community playground - Refused
10. Finance
(a) End of Year Accounts and Bank Reconciliation

These were circulated prior to the meeting and agreed by the Council.

(b) Clerk’s Salary

The Clerk has completed her CiLCA training and as per her contract of employment is due an increase in pay band to new SCP14. Proposed by Cllr A Lovett, seconded by Cllr J Santoro. Cllr N Dalton signed the amendment to the contract.

(c) Payments for Approval

Payment to ratify from 2018-19 - 13/03/2019 - Final BT Phone Bill £25.98.
The following payments were agreed by the Council and cheques signed by Cllr A Lovett and Cllr J Santoro.

	Date
	Type
	Reason
	Payee
	Amount

	03.04.2019
	D/D
	Electricity for CCTV
	Eon
	£10.30

	03.04.2019
	Chq 100146
	Payroll and RTI Submissions 2018-19
	D Dixon
	£40.00

	12.04.2019
	Chq 100147
	Internal Audit Fee
	D Rumsby
	£60.00

	24.04.2019
	D/D
	Website
	Freeola
	£12.56

	01.05.2019
	Chq 100149
	Churchyard Maintenance
	Rempstone PCC
	£300.00

	01.05.2019
	Chq 100145
	Parish Office/Village Hall Hire
	Rempstone V. H.
	£600.00

	14.05.2019
	Chq 100148
	Insurance
	Zurich
	£372.27

	14.05.2019
	Chq 100150
	New Councillor Training
	Notts ALC
	£210.00

	14.05.2019
	Chq 100151
	Parish Office Locks
	J Santoro
	£16.98


(d) Banking Arrangements

It was agreed to add Cllr N Dalton as an account signatory, proposed by Cllr R Gower, seconded by Cllr W Pearson. The current bank account was no longer fit for purpose so it was agreed to change the bank account from The Co-operative to HSBC, proposed by Cllr M Hunter, seconded by Cllr A Lovett. The account signatories to agree a time for an appointment to open the account.
11. Internal Auditor’s Report
The Clerk read out the Internal Auditor’s Report which had been circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting.
12. Annual Governance and Accountability Return – Section 1
The statements were read out and agreed by the Council. The form was signed by the Chair and Clerk.
13. Annual Governance and Accountability Return – Section 2
The figures were agreed by the Council and the form was signed by the Chair.

14. Certificate of Exemption
Due to the Council’s level of income/expenditure it was exempt from a compulsory external audit, the Chair and Clerk completed the Certificate of Exemption.
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15. The General Power of Competence
It was agreed to revisit this at a future meeting.
16. Policy Reviews
(a) Standing Orders

Standing Orders have been reviewed and are up to date, no amendments required.

(b) GDPR Policies

The GDPR policies have been reviewed and are up to date, no amendments required.

(c) Risk Management Scheme

The Council’s Risk Management Scheme has been reviewed and updated, the revisions were agreed and signed by Cllr N Dalton.

(d) Financial Regulations and Internal Controls

The Financial Regulations and Internal Controls have been reviewed and updated, the revisions were agreed and signed by Cllr N Dalton.

(e) Publication Scheme

The Publication Scheme has been reviewed and is up to date, no amendments required.
17. Correspondence

(a) Highways/Footpath Maintenance

Email read out from a resident regarding the condition of the pavements and road by the crossroads. Cllr R Gower to schedule a meeting with Cllr J Cottee and Cllr W Pearson to discuss the Highways issues. Councillors are asked to send their concerns to the Clerk by 31st May.

(b) Neighbourhood Plan

Letter read out from an individual regarding the potential for Rempstone to create a Neighbourhood Plan. It was considered that the costs for doing so would be too great for the Council, with estimates ranging from £20,000 to £86,000. However, the Parish Council would like to involve the community in finding out what villagers’ aspirations are and to gain a consensus on how to shape the village in the future. It was suggested a knock and drop questionnaire was the best approach. Councillors were asked to send the Clerk ideas of questions by 31st May.

(c) Application for New Street Name

The Parish Council had been consulted on the street name for the five new houses opposite the church. Feedback from the Council had been considered resulting in the name including ‘Church View’.
An email received after the agenda was distributed from J Schober of the Village Hall Committee regarding the key holders, CCTV and number of attendees at Parish Council meetings was read out. Clerk to provide an update from the meeting to J Schober and items to be revisited at next meeting.

18. Councillor Reports and Next Agenda Items

Cllr R Gower requested feedback on Highways issues through the Clerk by 31st May so a meeting can be scheduled with Cllr J Cottee prior to the next Parish Council meeting.
Parish Councillor responsibilities to be revisited at the next meeting.

Cllr V Phillipps suggested the re-running of previous first aid and defibrillator training and developing a support network for the elderly and vulnerable residents in the village. The Clerk suggested a village emergency telephone system as operated in a nearby village.
Cllr J Santoro informed residents that the flag could be raised for special occasions on request.

Cllr N Dalton stated the website would initially be stripped back to basics and Cllr N Dalton would liaise with the Village Hall Committee. 
19. Date of Next Meeting


The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 9th July at 7.30pm.

Cllr N Dalton thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 9.43pm
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________

